
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

​​​​​​​​​​​​April 10, 2019
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Fred Kidder II, Tom Steketee
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Terry Straight, Debbie Hadlock, Robb Day, Sara Day, Ann Green, Harry Pease, Harry Osmer, Cicely Richardson
Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm
Approval of Minutes

Motion made by Adams, seconded by Kidder to accept the revised minutes of 03/13/2019. Motion Passed.
Motion made by Adams, seconded by Kidder to accept the minutes of 03/27/2019 as amended. Motion Passed
Reports
A. Fire Department – Chief Straight
Straight presented the February and March activity reports to the board. There were 14 calls in Feb. and 10 in March. To date there have been a total of 44 calls, compared to YTD 2018 of 20. Straight reported the department has starting discussing the equipment replacement schedule. They are discussing replacing the current rescue truck with a smaller version as the need isn’t as great for the larger truck, and a smaller truck will make it easier to get up roads, especially during mud season. Engine #1 isn’t used much, but has to be maintained and serviced. The department may want to replace with a utility trailer for the forestry equipment. The department will look at the cost to refurbish Engine #3 vs purchasing a new truck when the time comes.

Straight several firefighters will be attending training classes this month. 
B. Highway Department - Kevin Sawyer was not available for the meeting.
Steketee reported the department has started raking roads. Kidder said Quinttown road has several spots that are washing out – Steketee will relay to Sawyer. Kidder said he’s received a quote from Joe Truss to come to the town garage and install the radio in the new F-550, once the truck is delivered.
Old Business

A. Warrant Articles – Robb Day
Day presented a list of warrant articles the voters approved over the past several years. He asked for an update on the paving of Archertown Road, Highbridge Road Bridge, River Road paving, the test pits for the Town gravel pit and the reconstruction of Archertown Hill. Adams said all these warrants are non-lapsing, therefore the town has up to 5-years to have the project under contract. Once the4re is a contact, the Town can take longer than 5 years to complete the project. Day said he’s concerned with the limited highway crew that they won’t have time to complete all that needs to be completed. Adams said most of the work will hired out and the highway crew should only have a limited role in the projects. Adams said some of the delay is based on the lack of funds – once FEMA funds come in they can be used for many of these projects, along with several FEMA projects that need completion.

Day asked if the Selectboard has the authority to spend appropriated funds on other town needs. Adams said cash was used to cover the flooding in 2017, but the appropriated funds are still on the books to be used for their voted purpose. Day asked why Archertown Road has been so bad this past season. He heard the over use of salt may have caused some of the issues as it seeps thru the cracks and lowers the thawing point. Adams wasn’t sure of the specific reasons, but felt drainage and the underlying materials contributed to the road conditions. He’d not heard about the salt issue, but will do some research on it. 
Day asked if there will be a Public Hearing on the findings of the study on Archertown Road? Kidder said once the study is received he’ll make sure to get a copy to Day, and Adams said there will be a public hearing at some point on the reconstruction of Archertown Road.

B. Signage for the Sand Pit

Kidder presented some ideas for signage to post at the sand pit as it pertains to target shooting. The enhanced sign is due to target shooters leaving trash behind and creating issues for the highway department. Adams asked Dobbins-Marsh to research the deed for this property as it was mentioned at the last board meeting there might be language allowing for target shooting at the pit.

Adams moved, Steketee seconded a motion to move forward with the sign posting. Motion passed.
C. Update of Outstanding Projects

Garage Structure – Kidder said there are 19 pieces of equipment that sit outside, and thinks constructing a 40x61 structure (5 bays wide) with 16’ clearance is the best option. He will look at a cost analysis for the next meeting. Adams mentioned using telephone poles for the construction. 
Sand Pit Analysis – Harry Burgess left a survey of the Sand Pit. Adams will address the next steps with Burgess.
FEMA Updates – Adams reported the Town received an indication of payment of $70, 971 should be deposited this week into our account.
Town Road #100 – FEMA said the engineering estimate of $500,000 is beyond what they will allow. FEMA is looking at a total cost of approximately $73,000 to repair/replace the bridge. Steketee said he remembers receiving a quote from Graton Associates to repair the Town Road #100 bridge. He will request a copy and send to the office.
D. Review of Actual vs Budget YTD Report

The board will review and discuss at the next board meeting

E. Policies – First Review
1. Vehicle/Equipment Use Policy

Several residents provided comments and questions on this policy. It was noted that the Police & Fire Departments will have their own Vehicle Use policies, but this policy will serve as the base model. Several sections originally included using the template draft policy were removed, as they don’t pertain to the Town of Orford 
2. Vehicle/Equipment Incident Reporting Policy

There were a few changes made to enhance descriptions. Adams requested adding reporting of Property Damage to the back side of the Incident Report
3. Meeting Notices, Agenda & Minutes Posting policy

Adams had made several changes to this policy, but upon reflection wanted to take another pass. He’d like to make it clear the Town is adding to the RSA requirements and not restating what the RSA’s already require.
Dobbins-Marsh will update the first two policies with changes discussed and repost on the website.
New Business
A. Correspondence

The Selectboard received a letter from the NH Dept. of Revenue (DRA) addressing a technical violation of the annual meeting. Because their specific form MS-636 wasn’t posted with the Warrant, it created a procedural defect which requires a Special Town Meeting for the voters to ratify the original annual Town meeting. Adams said all the information on this form is reflected in the annual report. The election results and non-monetary warrant articles are not affected by the procedural defect. The Special Meeting is for one Warrant Article only, no amendment can be made to the Warrant Article and voters vote yes or no to ratify the original annual meeting. 
A mailer will be sent to residents providing information on date, time and location of the meetings. Pease said a simple majority is required. The Public Hearing will be held on April 22, 2019 at the Multi-Purpose Room at Rivendell, and the Special Town meeting will be held May 1, 2019 at the Middle School Gym at Rivendell. Both meetings will start at 7:00 pm
B. Approval of Veteran’s Property Tax Credit Application

Adams asked Dobbins-Marsh to verify the National Guard Service is part of the RSA 72:28-b
Adams moved, seconded by Kidder to approve the Veteran’s Tax Credit Application for Stephen Hook. Motion Passed
C. Topics for Future Discussion

· Policy for Recording Selectboard Minutes

· Long Term Paving Plan

· Completion of FEMA Projects

D. Manifests, Payroll and Accounts Payable folders
The manifest, payroll and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.
A motion was made by Adams, seconded by Kidder to enter into nonpublic session under RSA 91-A:3, II(a) and (c) at 8:25 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 9:24 PM.  A motion was made by Adams, seconded by Kidder to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session. Motion Approved.

V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:25 pm
Respectfully Submitted,
Esther Dobbins-Marsh
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